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Powell

— OHIO —

CITY COUNCIL
MEETING MINUTES
August 20, 2019

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

A regular meeting of Powell City Council was called to order by Vice Mayor Tom Counts on Tuesday, August 20,
2019 at 7:29 p.m. City Council members present included Frank Bertone, Tom Counts, Brian Lorenz, Brendan
Newcomb, Melissa Riggins and Daniel Swartwout. Mayor Jon C. Bennehoof was absent. Also present were
Steve Lutz, City Manager; Yazan Ashrawi, Legal Counsel; Megan Canavan, Communications Director; Chris
Huber, City Engineer; Steve Hrytzik, Interim Chief of Police; Karen J. Mitchell, City Clerk; and interested parties.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CITIZEN PARTICIPATION
Vice Mayor Counts opened the citizen participation session for items not included on the agenda.

Bryan Newell, 9486 Pine Creek Dr.: | wanted to introduce myself. | am a candidate for Liberty Township Trustee.
| am running on two main platform pieces. First, we will settle the EMS conversation for good. | am the only
candidate that actually has a plan that can make that happen. The second thing is that we need to turn the page
on our history of not working together. We have scme leadership right now that does not believe the City is part
of the township. | want Council to know that if | am elected, one of the first things we are going to do is try to build
a better bond with the City. There are many things we can work on together to craft a future for our community
and | think we ought to have a tighter relationship moving forward.

Hearing nothing further, the Vice Mayor closed the public comment session.

PROCLAMATION: PROSTATE CANCER AWARENESS MONTH, presented to Linda Hoetger, PCAM
Coordinator, ZERO Prostate Cancer Advocate.

PRESENTATION: DELAWARE GENERAL HEALTH DISTRICT UPDATE, by Sheila Hiddleson, Health
Commissioner.

e The Community Profiles are finished and Brittany Zoecklein will present those findings next month.

e The Board of Health will be doing a new strategic plan beginning in January 2020. If you have not
received it already, Council should be receiving a request to participate in the SWAC analysis. Please fill
out the questionnaire when you receive it.

» We have been doing surveillance for the West Nile virus. One trap tested positive in the County. There
was a young person diagnosed with West Nile, which resulted in doing fogging twice.

» We are preplanning for flu season. Our clinic services this year are offering to make themselves
available, perhaps before Council, to provide flu shots to Council, Staff, residents or any other Staff, like
police, fire and/or EMS. We do charge most insurances for this, but will provide it free if a resident could
not afford to pay.

e There has been an increase in measles in the country this year. There has been one case in Ohio, but
no outbreaks.

Councilman Lorenz: Where was the West Nile trap located?

Ms. Hiddleson: The positive trap was in Porter Township. The young person that was diagnosed with West Nile
was in the area where Trenton, Berkshire, Sunbury, and Galena come together.
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES - August 6, 2019
MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to approve the minutes of August 6, 2019. Councilman Bertone seconded
the motion. By unanimous consent of the remaining members, the minutes were adopted.

CONSENT AGENDA
Item Action Requested
e Departmental Reports — July 2019 Receipt of Electronic Reports

e ORDINANCE 2019-36: AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE  Adoption
SUBDIVISION PLAT FOR CARRIAGE TRAIL SUBDIVISION,
BY ROMANELL! & HUGHES, FOR THE PROPERTY
LOCATED AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF CARRIAGE
ROAD AND LIBERTY ROAD. (EX. A)
e ORDINANCE 2019-37: AN ORDINANCE APPROVING Adoption
THE SUBDIVISION PLAT FOR MORRIS STATION
SUBDIVISION, BY ROMANELLI & HUGHES, FOR THE
PROPERTY LOCATED AT THE REAR OF 185 N. LIBERTY
STREET. (EX A)

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to adopt the Consent Agenda. Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
By unanimous consent of the remaining members, the Consent Agenda was adopted.

RESOLUTION 2019-10: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO AN
AGREEMENT WITH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION'S BRIDGE INSPECTION PROGRAM.
(EX. A)

Steve Lutz, City Manager: Federal and state laws require the City to conduct annual inspections of our bridges.
The City does not have typical bridges, but we have numerous culverts that are classified as bridges under this
inspection program. This has been going on for numerous years. The City used to hire an engineering
consultant to conduct the annual inspections. Three years ago, City Engineer Chris Huber was able to obtain a
grant from the state where the state conducts these annual inspections at no cost to the City. He was able to
secure the grant again for a three-year period beginning in 2020. It has worked out very well the last three years.

Vice Mayor Counts opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, Vice Mayor Counts closed the public
comment session.

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to adopt Resolution 2019-10. Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
By unanimous consent of the remaining members, Resolution 2019-10 was adopted.

RESOLUTION 2019-11: A RESOLUTION APPOINTING KAREN SYBERT TO SERVE AS THE CITY'S
FINANCE DIRECTOR.

Mr. Lutz: The City advertised in April for a new Finance Director to replace Debra Miller who retired in July. The
City's Finance Committee was in charge of the interviewing process. We received 25 applicants and during the
months of June and July, the Finance Committee interviewed applicants and have recommended the hiring of
Karen Sybert. For the past 10 years, Ms. Sybert has been the Assistant Treasurer at the Shaker Heights school
district in the Cleveland area. If Council ratifies her appointment tonight, she will begin September 31,

Vice Mayor Counts opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, Vice Mayor Counts closed the public
comment session.

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to adopt Resolution 2019-11. Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
By unanimous consent of the remaining members, Resolution 2019-11 was adopted.

SECOND READING: ORDINANCE 2019-32: AN ORDINANCE DECLARING THE NECESSITY OF,
DETERMINING TO PROCEED WITH, AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS FOR THE PURPOSE OF
IMPROVEMENT, CONSTRUCTION, AND RECONSTRUCTION OF THE PUBLIC SEWER MAIN
INFRASTRUCTURE ON THE NORTH SIDE OF POWELL ROAD AND ON PROPERTY OWNED BY VERONA
LLC AND KNOWN AS THE VERONA SUBDIVISION, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. (EX. A)
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Mr. Lutz: The Verona subdivision has a special assessment attached to it to fund the sanitary sewers within the
subdivision. The assessment is established at $1,200 per year for patio homes and $1,800 per year for single-family
homes. These assessments are attached to the property when someone moves in to their home and continues for
7 years. Each year at this time, we identify homes that have become occupied since the year before. This year we
have 27 new patio homes and 10 new single-family homes occupied.

This legislation permits us to notify the county auditor, who is responsible for placing the special assessment on the
property. The money collected is then used to pay the debt service for the sanitary sewers.

Councilman Lorenz: Just to clarify for those in the audience, it is seven years per property, so if | lived in Verona for
four years, | am only going to be assessed another three years.

Mr. Lutz: Correct.

Vice Mayor Counts opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, Vice Mayor Counts closed the public
comment session.

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to adopt Ordinance 2019-32. Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
VOTE: Y_6 N_0O

SECOND READING: ORDINANCE 2019-33: AN ORDINANCE PROHIBITING LEFT TURNS AT THE
INTERSECTION OF OLENTANGY STREET (STATE ROUTE 750) AND LIBERTY STREET BETWEEN THE
HOURS OF 7:00 A.M. AND 7:00 P.M.

Mr. Lutz: As part of the City's Keep Powell Moving Initiative, which is our plan to help mitigate traffic congestion, a
recommendation had been made to revisit the Four Corners and look at the turn restriction hours. We currently
prohibit left turns from the hours of 4 p.m. to 7 p.m., Monday through Friday. The City’s Operations Committee held
a public workshop to solicit input from residents and businesses and to discuss this matter further. The Committee
has recommended extending the left turn restrictions from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m., seven days a week.

This is the second reading. At the first reading, there was some discussion about the signage plan, police
enforcement, and when the restrictions would go into place. Our City Engineer and Interim Police Chief are here to
discuss this and answer any other questions you may have.

Chris Huber, City Engineer: In your packet you should have a map with the sign locations designated as A, B, C
and D, as well as an exhibit showing what the signs will look like. Our strategy is to give advanced warning signs
about the turn restriction, with an alternate route directional, before the driver gets to the intersection. We were able
to get with two vendors to get some timeframes for the production of these signs. The consensus was that it would
take approximately 4 to 6 weeks to make the signs and hardware for the supports. The approximate cost is $1,500
to $3.000 based on what hardware the City Staff has in the shop. We will save around $6,000 using our own Public
Service Department to install the signs and | would recommend we do that to realize that savings.

Councilman Newcomb: Was there any thought to illuminate the signs at the Four Corners similar to the stop sign at
Presidential Parkway?

Mr. Huber: Staff looked at the LED signs that illuminates the No Left Turn symbol. The initial cost of just the sign is
about $11,000. That does not include installation to get that wired into our controller.

Steve Hrytzik, Interim Police Chief: Once the signs are installed, our initial plan is to give it about a week to let
people get used to seeing the new signs. Then we will start with a blitz of high intensity on that intersection to locate
violators and start with warnings. If they have already been cited or warned, | will leave it up to the officer to issue a
citation. The second week we will work the blitz again and focus more on enforcement over warnings. At this point,
we have already had media attention. We have already coordinated with our Communications Director to ensure
that social media is updated with all the information of when we will be out there. We are not going to be surprising
anyone. We have done this before. After that, we will step back in the fourth week and monitor it. We have a
camera at that intersection so we can monitor it without anyone there to see what kind of impact this will have. This
intersection will be put on a traffic enforcement area priority list, and it will get more attention than it may right now.
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Councilman Newcomb: Do you keep track of the warnings issued to drivers?

Interim Chief Hrytzik: Yes, it goes into the CAD system and their license plate is registered as well as the violator. If
we come across them again, they will mostly likely get a ticket. We look for voluntary compliance. We are not out
here to write everyone a ticket; however, if we see a pattern of noncompliance, we will write a citation.

Councilman Newcomb: | am curious to know what people say when they get pulled over?

Interim Chief Hrytzik: We have some of that data already. We get a lot of ‘My mapping system told me to turn left.’
We are working with Google right now to address that issue.

Councilman Counts: [f all went as planned, when is the first time you would expect this restriction to be in place?
Mr. Huber: The end of September or first of October for the signs.

Interim Chief Hrytzik: Once the signs are up, that is when we would start monitoring, warning and enforcement.
Councilman Swartwout: After the blitz period, can you come back and report your findings during the blitz period?
Interim Chief Hrytzik: Absolutely.

Councilman Lorenz: | would like to add that Operations Committee has taken this initiative under their wing and
spent the better part of four months on it. As Steve indicated, we held a public forum for residents in June and it was
well received with a decent amount of comments. We all put a lot of thought, time and effort into this. We spent a
lot of time talking to business owners, residents, and really trying to do a great deal of public outreach so | am
comfortable with the solution that Operations came up with. It was a unanimous decision to recommend this
implementation.

Vice Mayor Counts opened this item to public comment.

Brian Jaffe, 705 Retreat Lane: | think you people did a great job in Operations Committee. | was here at the
open forum. | was in favor of the extended restricted hours.

I had a couple of questions: Is the traffic on the weekends the same as the traffic during the weekdays?

Currently our restricted hours are just weekdays. Now we have extended the restricted hours and we are going to
weekends too. | think maybe we should be able to answer that well or be prepared for some blowback from the
public on that.

We will hopefully be flowing some more traffic on to these bypass routes. One of the problematic things | see,
and | experience this now, is the backup traffic at Bennett Parkway & Liberty Street. Is there any type of traffic
control that can be done at high traffic times to alleviate some of the wait time at that intersection?

An issue that came up during the open forum session was the speed limits on both Murphy & Bennett Parkways.
Itis currently 25 mph. It is a thoroughfare, not a subdivision. |s there potential for future discussion about
changing that speed limit. We want to encourage that bypass traffic, but to some that speed limit is a
discouragement if it remains as it is.

Hearing nothing further, Vice Mayor Counts closed the public comment session.

Councilman Lorenz: On the weekends, we do have a great deal of traffic that comes through, especially in the
warmer seasons going to and from the zoo. The Operations Committee, along with Interim Chief Hrytzik, came
up with the idea of consistency being better for his Staff and enforcement as well as better for the community to
understand and get used to the new restrictions and help the flow. We really need it on Saturdays and Sundays
when we are getting cross-town traffic for the zoo.

Mr. Lutz: Just to add to that, the Operations Committee reviewed graphic charts of the traffic on weekends which
depict that on the weekends, more than during the week, it ramps up fairly early in the day and it remains at that
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MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved to adopt Ordinance 2019-39 as amended. Councilman Bertone seconded
the motion.
VOTE: Y_86 N_0

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Development Committee: Next Meeting: September 3, 2019, 6:30 p.m. We will be discussing the legislation
associated with the DORA.

Finance Committee: Next Meeting: September 10, 2019, 7:00 p.m.

Operations Committee: August 20, 2019, 6:30 p.m. We met earlier tonight. We reviewed the Refuse RFP for
the next three years. We had a presentation from a gentleman who is planning to implement a non-city run
curbside composting service in the community. We also discussed steps on receiving the bike-friendly
designation.

Planning & Zoning Commission: Next Meeting: September 11, 2019, 7:00 p.m.

Powell CIC: Next Meeting: Next Meeting: August 21, 2019, 6:00 p.m.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

In regards to the $5 vehicle registration tax which was approved by the City on July 16". That Ordinance took
effect on August 16", The Ohio Bureau of Motor Vehicles prescribes a July 1%t deadline for collection of this tax.
What this means is that the taxes implemented after July 1%t this year will not appear and be collected until
October, 2020. Itis a $5 tax and in the City, it is anticipated to generate $62,000 per year. For budgeting
purposes, we will make that adjustment.

OTHER COUNCIL MATTERS
There was none.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: O.R.C. Section 121.22(G)(1) Personnel Matters.

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved at 8:16 p.m. to adjourn into Executive Session pursuant to O.R.C. Section
121.22(G)(1) Personnel Matters. Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
VOTE: Y_6 N_0

MOTION: Councilman Lorenz moved at 8:28 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session into Open Session.
Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.
VOTE: Y_ 6 N_ 0

ADJOURNMENT
MOTION: Councilman Bertone moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:28 p.m. Councilman Lorenz seconded the
motion. By unanimous consent of the remaining members, the meeting was adjourned.

MINUTES APPROVED: September 3, 2019 P
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